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Pastorôs Pen 

By: Rev. Dr. Frank Szatmari 
 
For this reason, I bow my knees before the Father, from whom every family in heaven and on earth takes its 
name. I pray that, according to the riches of his glory, he may grant that you may be strengthened in your 
inner being with power through his Spirit and that Christ may dwell in your hearts through faith, as you are 
being rooted and grounded in love.                                                                                   ~ Ephesians 3: 14-17 
 

Dear beloved, 
 

These days we are celebrating the Holy Spirit, the third person of Holy Trinity, the power of renewal. In 
Ephesians, Paul prays that God might strengthen us with power through his Spirit in our inner being. Let us 
see closer what the Holy Spirit wants to do in us and through us. 
 

The renewal comes from above through the Holy Spirit and wants to work inside us in our ñinner being.ò So 
what does Paul mean by our ñinner beingò? 
 

- Whatever ñinner beingò means, it must mean the same thing as our ñheartsò in v. 17. 
- The same expression, ñinner being,ò is used in 2 Cor. 4:16. ñThough outwardly, óthe outer manô we are      
wasting away, yet inwardly, óthe inner manô we are renewed day by day.ò 

- Our ñinner beingò is the place of renewal and regeneration.  
- Our ñinner beingò is what is ñborn againò and what is maturing to become more like Christ. 

 

The children of God, who accepted Jesus Christ in their hearts, are led by the Spirit, and they obey Godôs 
commandments.  
 

We all have to care more to be stronger and stronger inside because this ñinner beingò carries all our stress, 
worries, and responsibilities. If we are strong enough in our inside being, we will not collapse under our 
challenges and pressures.  
 

Paulôs focus in this prayer is for the display of Godôs power in our character as we prepare for heaven. What 
would the Body of Christ look like if we paid half the attention to our interior lives as we do our exterior? 
 

Paul says that we all, as humans, are divided in two: we have a Christian part and a NON-Christian part in us. 
These two persons or personalities are fighting in us. Sometimes we act like Christians, other times like those 
who do not know Christ. Paul says that I am not doing all the time what I want to do ï based on my inner 
beingôs conviction (as a Christian) but I do what I donôt want to (non-Christian). ñFor I know that nothing 
good dwells within me, that is, in my flesh. I can will what is right, but I cannot do it. For I do not do the good 
I want, but the evil I do not want is what I do.ò (Romans 7:18-19). 
 

Please invite the Holy Spirit into your life to give you fresh energy day by day and to renew your inner being 
regularly. May the Holy Spirit bless your ñinner beingò and give you enormous strength, joy, and peace. 
 

June 2018 

 
Calvin Presbyterian Church 
248 Westmount Road East, Kitchener, Ontario N2M 4Z1 
Telephone - 519-744-4061 
E-mail - calvin@calvinchurch.ca 
Website - www.calvinchurch.ca 



From the Board of Managers 

To the members of Calvin: 

Thank You! The Board of Managers would like to take this 
opportunity to thank all the volunteers at the spring Garage Sale: 
the members of Calvin, family and friends. We appreciated those 
who set up tables, organized the merchandise, helped at the sale, 
and helped clean up. We would like to thank those who made food 
and beverages. ñSpidermanò and the ñArgos Maniacò helped attract customers to the sale. We 
appreciate all your donations, also, that helped make this event a success. We raised over $1900.00 
for the church. Thanks to the Mission Thrift Store for coming and picking up all the items left over. I 
know that they can use them. Mission accomplished. 

Fall Garage Sale: But you know, it's not too late to start setting things aside for the fall Garage Sale: 
winter clothing that may be a little snug, coats, boots, hats, mitts, books, toys, household items, or any 
other things that we can sell. The date for the fall Garage Sale hasn't been set at this time. Watch for 
this event in the Sunday bulletin in mid-summer.  

Clean Up/Fix-Up Day: Many thanks to all who participated in the annual Clean Up/Fix-Up Day. A 
special thank you to Kevin Kingsley for organizing this once again.  

Both of these events build a sense of community within Calvin. They give us a chance to get to know 
each other better. If you have not yet experienced them, please feel free to reach out to a Board 
member and find out what they are all about. New people are welcome so please come out and join us. 

As we move into the summer months we would like to remind you all that this is our most difficult time 
of the year for givings and the Board still needs to be mindful of our expenses in these months.  

In closing, may you all have a safe, restful and happy summer. 

Phil von Farra, Chairperson for the Board of Managers 

EDITORIAL  

I am pleased to be the editor of the Clarion. I have been in touch with many 

of our regular content contributors and we have a number of other stories. 

Anne Snider's bittersweet journal will touch your heart. Dave McLelland's 

óGospel Messageô gives us many Bible passages to contemplate regarding 

sin; from original sin in the Garden of Eden to the conclusion, if we confess 

our sin through Jesus, our loving God will forgive us. Ross Witmer's 

óSummer Time and the Living is Easyô is full of questions we should be 

asking ourselves. Barbara Martin's óFaith Journey Reflectionô is her bio and 

indicates how her faith has influenced her granddaughter to attend a church. 

The Clarion is a good summertime read. 

Our next Clarion will be published in early Sept. As well as the usual updates, there will be stories about our 

picnic, the golf tournament, VBS and much more. If you have a life story or story of faith, a poem, or 

something of spiritual importance, share it with othersðhave it published in the Clarion. 

Mary Hetherington 



MUSIC NOTES  

I hope that worshippers at Calvin are happy with the musical contributions of the Junior Choir, Praise 

Team and Senior Choir. The Junior Choir has a few performances under its belt and sang on 

Pentecost Sunday. The Praise Team has begun accompanying hymns with percussion and guitar, 

and hopes to expand its work over the Summer months. The Senior Choir has bid farewell to our 

two choral scholars until the Fall. Olivia plans to return and Amy isn't sure yet if she'll have time. 

Amy and Olivia sang beautiful solos and duets during the Lenten and Easter seasons. The Senior 

Choir continues to impress me with its competence in, and dedication to, presenting the best music 

it can every Sunday.  

Calvin has had two Sunday evening hymn sings now and plans to have another on June 24. Please 

tell your family, neighbours and friends.  

My concert planned for Apr. 14 was rescheduled for Sat. May 26. All proceeds from a freewill 

donation will go to The Working Centre, a non-profit organization in Waterloo Region.  

Michel Allard, Music Leader 

The following letter was received after Nosoon Parkôs 
visit to the Moron Church in Cuba this February. He 
returned to Cuba in May. 

Peace and blessing of our God Almighty be over your 
lives. 

Through this letter, I would like to express our sin-
cere thanks to you for being the channel God used to 
bring an offering to our church sent by the church in 
Canada; such offering was given in public and vide-
otaped as a proof it was given to us. Please express 
our gratitude to each and every one of our brothers 
and sisters that helped us. We placed a request to 
God and, through you, He made it possible. We are committed to pray for your lives. 

Also, I would like to take this opportunity to let you know how we are going to be using those funds. 
$2700.00 Canadian dollars were given to us, converted to Cuban currency is 1800.00 CUC. Our 
church priority is to praise and worship but we lack musical instruments so we will use this offering to 
buy a professional piano. Since we still have other audio needs, a laptop and microphones are still 
needed but we know that it would be very expensive to buy them. I will send you another e-mail with 
the pictures of what we want to buy and their prices so you can show it to our brothers and sisters in 
Canada. 

Please also express our gratitude to the Pastor of your congregation. 

I give faith, 

Reverend Eberto Fajardo Castell·n  



Calvinôs Programs 
 

Dates to mark on your calendars é 

Calvin Church Picnic : June 3 at Evan and Anne Sniderõs farm 

Bring food to share for a potluck lunch, dishes and cutlery, your lawn chairs and 

outdoor games.  

Vacation Bible School volunteer training session Sunday June 24, 11:30 a.m. -1 p.m.  

Summer Sunday School :  July 8 ñSeptember 3  

No Sunday School or nursery : July 1 and August 5  

 

Stories from Christian Education 

For the last year, the Sunday School class has had a mission project: to collect money to send 
to Presbyterian World Service and Development for their óFarming for the Future Sunday 
School Challengeô. This project supports the work of farmers in Guatemala, giving them seeds 
for crops and orchards, pigs for herds, and training to improve the yield of their farms. By 
Christmas, we had raised over $180, and combined with other funds collected in the Sunday 
School offering this year and in the previous year, we were able to send a total of $690 to 
PWS&D. 

Anna Muir, Promotional Assistant at PWS&D, came for a visit and presentation to the children 
on Palm Sunday. She shared about a farmer, Juan, who along with his family and neighbours 
has benefitted from this partnership. Thank you to the kids and families who have supported 
this initiative and the Sunday Schoolôs mission work over the years! 

Michael Turman, Program Coordinator 

Anna Muir on Palm Sunday March 18, 2018  Proud Sunday School kids showing off their  
                      mission objective poster  
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The work on planning and preparing Vacation Bible School continues. Every summer, VBS provides 
a safe and fun place for families in the community to send their kids. Finding activities for young 
children during the summer can be time consuming and expensive. By providing a week of VBS 
during the summer, we give kids the opportunity to meet new friends, sing new songs, and learn 
about God. For some kids, VBS is their first introduction to church, and itôs thanks to the caring 
presence and positive attitude of us, the members, that we can make a great impact. How has VBS 
had a positive impact on you? 

This yearôs theme has us stranded on a deserted island, Shipwrecked. All the kids and volunteers 
will be invited to take part in the God Sightings activity. Each day, be on the lookout for ways that 
God is at work in our lives. Can you see ways?  

Volunteers are still needed! How is God calling you to serve? Donôt hesitate to reach out to me at 
church on Sunday mornings or to email: michael.turman@calvinchurch.ca.  

 

 

 

2018 Bill Artindale Memorial 
Golf Tournament 

Sunday September 9, starting at 1 p.m. 

at Grand Valley Golf and Country Club 
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Wed. June 20 § 5:30 p.m.  

"S (Q@MS 4BNSS½R GNTRD 

38 Charnwood Court,  

Kitchener  

Please bring a side dish or 

dessert to share and your 

own beverage.  

Hamburgers will be  

supplied.  

To RSVP, contact Bill Woods at 519-208 -2973.  

 



Financial Results to April 30, 2018 

Once again, it is time for me to bring you up to date regarding our financial situation.  As you can see 

from above, the revenues for the year to date are just about as expected and are somewhat higher 

than they were for the same period in 2017. The expenses are less than expected for the first four 

months which means our deficit for this period is less than the forecast. If we can continue these 

trends, we should be able to meet our goal of retiring the last $10,000 of the loans we incurred a few 

years ago to cover operating deficits. As we approach the summer months, when we sometimes 

take a break from our normal church activities, we should remember that our expenses do not take a 

break, and our need for revenue to cover them continues. 

Our prayers continue to be that we will have sufficient to meet our needs to continue God's work 

here at Calvin. If you have any questions, or want to discuss these 

matters further, please feel free to contact me.  

Respectfully Submitted,  

Frank Thompson, Treasurer 

 

Some people give time, some money, some their skills and connections, 
some literally give their life's blood. But everyone has something to give. 

Barbara Bush, (1925-2018) former American first lady 
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ñI need a new daddy,ò our grandson pleaded with our daughter with conviction. ñI just want a daddy 
to love really much and I need him now, Mommy,ò he echoed with all the bravado a five year old 
could muster. She could not even imagine a new daddy at this time in her life as she was still reeling 
from the events of the past year and a half. She barely had time to breathe as she was now on her 
own, being both mother and father to these two precious young lives.  She knew the path ahead 
would not be easy; nevertheless, she needed to forge ahead and provide as best she could. 

While Evan was recuperating from his fall from the tree, he was approached by the Pastoral Search 
Committee at our church to see if he would consider becoming the interim pastor. We both 
considered the enormity of the position and responsibility involved. In late November, Evan was 
accepted as interim pastor and would begin the first of December and go through until the beginning 
of June. The first of December was his first visitation.  In the months following, he had the profound 
privilege of baptizing a new believer, dedicating a baby to the Lord and speaking from the pulpit but 
had no idea that his first Sunday would be an extremely traumatic one, bringing him to tears.  

Our daughter, Denise, was working at a coffee shop at the tender age of sixteen when she met 
Andrew. She was busy working on a Bible Study she needed to complete before the next gathering. 
He inquired as to what she was working on and Denise, over the coming weeks and months shared 
the Gospel with him. She explained how Jesus had died for us because He loved us even though we 
were sinners. It was His desire that we all come to know Him, ask forgiveness and live for Him. One 
day, Andrew did make that life changing commitment to live for Jesus.    

He seemed much happier and a little more settled. Andrew had a rough upbringing. He was a sickly 
child with allergies and asthma, and was in and out of hospital when he was a child. His father had 
left before he was born and his mother had remarried. His step father treated him poorly and was 
abusive at times. There was also distance between Andrew and his only brother. Although very 
intelligent, Andrew failed to reach his potential and struggled in life.   

As their relationship grew, he began to attend church where our family went and, more often than 
not, came back to our home for Sunday dinner. Andrew studied the Bible and was really trying to be 
the man God wanted him to be, yet he still struggled with his past. He took courses on how to be a 
man for God and to be a Christian husband before they were married. After they were married, 
Andrew appeared to have settled down and worked hard but, soon after Austin was born, he fell 
back into some old habits and life became very difficult for Denise. They separated for a while, giving 
Andrew time to seek counseling and deal with his issues. Denise and the children moved in with us 
during this time. 

Andrew tried to overcompensate for his insecurities with other things. He needed to be in control and 
show that he was confident. He was in his element when he refereed hockey because there he was 
the one calling the shots. He always thought that he was right and no one could tell him anything 
different, which presented as arrogance. He certainly put others off by this attitude. 

After much forgiveness and restoration, they recommitted their lives to one another and Denise and 
the children moved back into their home with Andrew. However, Andrew could never sit still and was 
often running from coffee shop to coffee shop when Denise and the children needed him. We knew 
he loved the Lord but life was just too difficult for Andrew. He lacked focus and concentration.  

Less than a week after Evan began his new position at church, Andrew was feeling ill and had 
difficulty swallowing. He had even remarked that he felt like he was dying inside. The next day, 
Andrew collapsed at a coffee shop and was rushed to the hospital. The prognosis was not good. He 
had esophageal cancer of the very worst kind. That first Sunday in December, Evan was to lead in 
Andrewôs anointing with oil but was too overcome by emotion to continue. ñIs anyone among you 
sick? Then he must call for the elders of the church and they are to pray over him, anointing him with 
oil in the name of the Lord.ò James 5:14   



That evening, the decision was made to move Denise, Andrew and their two small children, Alyssa, 
six and Austin, four, back home with us. A few days later, Evan and Denise met with the surgeon to 
discuss surgery which would take place on December twentieth. That day, many friends and family 
joined us in the hospital chapel and prayed and sang hymns for hours. The news was not good. 
Andrewôs cancer had spread and he was given about a year and a half to live. They did what they 
could as he was so young, only thirty two years old. After surgery, he was in the same hospital, the 
same Intensive Care Unit and the same bed that Evan was in after his fall from the tree just a few 
months earlier, which brought much comfort to Andrew. The farm, the new position of interim pastor 
and the uncertainty of Andrew and Deniseôs journey would certainly test Evanôs mettle in the days, 
weeks and months ahead.  

During the next year and a half, Andrew had rounds of chemotherapy and radiation and our front 
door became a revolving one. There were visits from friends and family, elders and pastors, 
dieticians, his doctor and nurses, CCAC support workers and even his estranged step father and his 
wife. He was being fed through a tube which Austin helped with as he needed to do something to 
help his daddy. It was a difficult and challenging time for Denise and the children as well as for both 
of us.  

During those months, Andrew would often come to Evan just to chat and glean some insight into 
some of lifeôs challenges. Evan shared with Andrew not to allow his love for Jesus be overshadowed 
by some of his personal issues he was struggling with and feeling guilty about. He told him that God 
understood his struggles and not to focus so much on his guilt but rather on what was most 
important ï his faith and family. God knew Andrewôs struggles just as he knows each one of ours.   

In late April of 2002, Andrewôs cancer came back with a vengeance and soon he was taken to the 
hospital, then moved to Lisaard house. He was only there for a few hours when he passed away. On 
his deathbed, Denise and a pastor friend of ours saw Andrew suddenly peer upwards, beyond 
Deniseôs glance -far, far beyond. It was the moment that Andrew saw Jesus and went to be with 
Him. The pastor was so moved by what he saw and related that he had never before experienced 
such a beautiful moment with anyone on their deathbed. He knew that Andrew had been taken 
home and he could now sing and praise his Saviour. His earthly trials, pain and suffering were over 
and he could bask in the warmth of the Son forever. John 16:33 is written on Andrewôs tombstone.  
ñIn this world you will have trouble. But take heart! I have overcome the world.ò 

Denise then found herself with the responsibility of raising these two children without a father and, at 
the time, couldnôt even imagine getting a new daddy for Austin. Soon, she and the children moved 
away from the farm and into their own home. She began working but wanted a career instead of a 
mundane job. Because she removed herself emotionally from Andrew when he was ill, she was able 
to attend to his every need; in fact, this changed the focus of her life. After Andrewôs death, she went 
back to high school to pick up her sciences even though she already held a university degree. She 
then went into nursing and graduated as an RN and now works as an ER nurse at a local hospital. 
Her favourite verse in the Bible is from Jeremiah 29:11: ñFor I know the plans I have for you,ò 
declares the Lord, ñplans to prosper you and not to harm you, plans to give you a hope and a future.ò 

Austinôs plea many years earlier to have a new daddy eventually came to fruition when he was ten 
years old. Denise met and married Wade, a wonderful, hardworking Christian man who adopted 
these two children, taking them as his own. At their wedding reception, Austin looked down the table 
at Wade and finally could say with a huge grin on his face, ñDaddy, could you pass me the potatoes, 
please.ò We both appreciate the way he has cared for and loved, not only our darling daughter, but 
her two sweet children as well.  

Austin is now at Conestoga College studying nursing, then will continue on to medical school and 
hopefully become a surgeon. Alyssa has graduated from Paramedics and is now looking for a career 
opportunity somewhere in Ontario. 

(See next page) 



A LETTER FROM AUSTIN TO HIS NEW DADDYï an excerpt (Fatherôs Day 2016) 

Dad, 

I have been thinking about you a lot lately. This year marks 10 years that you have been in my life 
which means Iôve lived more with you than without you. Over the past 10 years, our relationship has 
changed so much. You put up with my misbehaving, which is hard enough to do as a parent, but as 
a man coming into a recently broken family, who never really wanted kids and was a new Christian, 
it makes me realize how much you really loved us to take on such a challenge. 

Today I look back and see all you were able to do for me, as hard as it may have been. You knew 
what was best for me and drove me to do my best and reach my goals. School for me was one of 
those things that I never thought Iôd be good at. I remember getting so discouraged, thinking I was 
dumb and had no potential to learn. You pushed me harder than anyone had before, making me 
write a movie review several times over until you knew I had written it to my fullest potential. This is 
the first time I remember getting an A on something, and itôs because you saw the potential I had 
and showed me I could achieve.   

You have been the best Father to me. Youôve taught me so much and I still have a lot to learn. I 
have recently enjoyed going to work with you and seeing what you endure to provide for our family. 
Iôm proud to learn from you and tell people that youôre my Dad. You have a crazy ability to look at the 
bright side of things, never complain and power through any task at hand, no matter how big it is. 

I love you so much and I really donôt know what I would do without you. I needed you in my life and 
prayed for this to happen for a long time. Thank you for all you do. You have really become my 
biggest role model and friend in my life. I love you, Dad. 



Faith Journey Reflection 

By Barbara Mary Martin 

1. What do you think it means to do evangelism in the 21st century? 

2. How might this be different than it was in the 20th century? 

3. How can you go out and become friends, and build caring relationships, with people who are 
not Christians? 

4. Why might this be important? 

 

At the May 6, 2018 service, our table discussed the four questions above and had an interesting 
discussion with them in mind. 

My family knows that I have led a Christian life since I was baptized in and out of the water at the 
Baptist Church, Victoria Street, Guelph, near where I lived as a child at age of eleven. I had been 
christened at St. Georgeôs Anglican Church as a baby in Guelph, Ontario. 

After starting to work at the Royal Bank of Canada at the age 16 İ years, I started going with 
friends to Knox Presbyterian Church, Guelph, where I was married in August 1953. At that time, 
my new husband had gotten a job at the Dept. of National Revenue, Kitchener, so we set up 
housekeeping in Kitchener. I transferred to the main branch of the Royal Bank in Kitchener. 

I have always found church and my belief in Jesus, God and the Holy Spirit has been my refuge 
and my strength.  

My husbandôs family were Anglicans and we joined St. Johnôs Anglican Church in downtown 
Kitchener. I got confirmed Anglican at that time. We took our three daughters faithfully to church 
every Sunday. My husband Frank made sure they were up and ready. We wanted them to have a 
Christian inheritance, to know about God and His saving grace to those who accept Him as their 
Lord and Saviour. 

After Frank passed suddenly with a stroke on December 24, 2004, I continued my journey at St. 
Johnôs. 

The girls all had gotten married and were living their own lives and had their own children. I think, 
when Sundays became open to shopping malls and whatever, it was a disaster for families. I was 
able a few times to get the family to St. Johnôs in remembrance of their father and grandfather.  

As I got older and had two knee operations and parking was further than I wanted, I decided to try 
Calvin Presbyterian Church, about 6 blocks away. So it was like coming home. Everyone was 
friendly and welcoming and I found everyone got involved in one way or another to contribute to 
the life of the church. 

My neighbours, also Martinôs, asked if I like Calvin. ñYes, Yes, Yesò, I said. Their church had 
closed. They came and have gotten into church life at Calvin and have contributed in many ways 
already. There is a great fellowship at this church. Thanks be to God. 

Reaching out, I delivered Christmas cookies two seasons ago to three new neighbours and again 
last season to the same three plus two of my older neighbours who had helped me during the 
year. 

My granddaughter started to church on her own. Her mom doesnôt believe ï yet! Two others, an18 
year old granddaughter and a 32 year old grandson, have expressed interest. I have expressed 
my beliefs to them and live the life so they see I am following the Lord. This grandson said to me, 
ñIf everyone followed the 10 commandments, what a different world it would be.ò Amen 



THE GOSPEL MESSAGE 

By David McLelland 

Part One ï Sin: Separation from God 

INTRODUCTION 

Do you enjoy gardening? Perhaps you are at a stage of life where gardening is part of your past life. A stroll 

in the garden is still possible. This enables you to enjoy the beauty of new growth as perennials spring to life 

in addition to newly planted annuals. Your garden may include a number of different bushes and a variety of 

trees. The fragrance and colour alone make it a worthwhile venture. There may be some animals in your 

garden such as squirrels, rabbits, birds, insects and worms: a wonderful collection of life and the reminder of 

an amazing creation. 

Letôs take a stroll through the very first garden, which was created to provide a place for humankind to dwell 

in a positive relationship with each other and with God. In Genesis, the first book in the Bible, God created 

the Garden of Eden. Genesis 2:8 & 9 says the Lord God planted a garden in Eden in the east. Out of the 

ground, the Lord God made to grow every tree that is pleasant to the sight and good for food, the tree of life 

also in the midst of the garden, and the tree of the knowledge of good and evil. 

In Genesis 1:27 & 28, we read that God created humankind in His image, ñin the image of God He created 

them, male and female He created themò. God blessed them and God said to them, ñBe fruitful and multiply, 

and fill the earth and subdue it; and have dominion over the fish of the seas and over the birds of the air and 

over every living thing that moves upon the earth.ò 

What feelings do you conjure up as you survey this scene? Surely it is a place of high activity and yet a 

tranquil place. Love and perfection are both evident. It is a place of plenty. God has provided everything that 

humankind could possibly need. It is a sinless place because God is without sin and humankind was created 

in His image. Could anything go wrong here to spoil this beautiful image? 

The Garden of Eden was not a place of numerous rules and regulations. In 

fact, there was only one rule or restriction. In Genesis 2:16 & 17, we read 

that God commanded the man, ñYou may freely eat of every tree of the 

garden; but the tree of the knowledge of good and evil you shall not eat, 

for in the day that you eat of it you shall die.ò Again, in Genesis 3:3, God 

said, ñYou shall not eat of the fruit of the tree that is in the middle of the 

garden, nor shall you touch it, or you will die.ò This seems like a 

reasonable request that God has commanded. 

ORIGINAL SIN 

Reasonable or not, the serpent was more crafty than any other wild animal that the Lord God had made. He 

said to the woman in Genesis 3, ñDid God say, óYou shall not eat from any tree in the gardenô?ò The woman 

reiterated what God had said. In Genesis 3:4, the serpent said, ñYou will not die: for God knows that when 

you eat of it your eyes will be opened, and you will be like God knowing good and evil.ò Decision time has 

arrived! Indeed, this is the moment of truth. Should the woman obey Godôs only restriction or should she 

follow the wiles of the serpent? What would you have done? This is a difficult question, knowing the 

significance of this decision and its implications for humankind even today. 



Genesis 3:6 tells us her decision. So when the woman saw that the tree was good for food, and that it was a 

delight to the eyes, she took of its fruit and ate; and she also gave some to her husband, who was with her, 

and he ate. Through disobedience to God, the Original Sin was committed. Indeed, their eyes were opened. 

They tried to hide from God but were unsuccessful. The women blamed the serpent: ñThe serpent tricked 

me, and I ateò. The Lord God cursed the serpent and caused it to live on its belly in the dust. The scriptures 

go on to cursing the woman in childbirth and the man caused the earth to be cursed.  In chapter 3: 23 & 24, 

we read, ñTherefore the Lord God sent him from the Garden of Eden, to till the ground from which he was 

taken. He drove out the man, and at the east of the garden He placed the Cherubim, and a sword flaming and 

turning to guard the way to the tree of life.ò Sin resulted in banishment from the Garden of Eden and 

separation from God. This is spiritual death. 

SOME LESSONS TO BE LEARNED 

¶ Life provides opportunities to make choices. 

¶ One cannot hide from the Lord God. 

¶ The serpent, Satan, lives with us today and attempts to remove us from God. 

¶ One sin is enough to separate us from God. 

¶ Sin is the problem, not the amount of sin. 

¶ There is both physical and spiritual death. 

¶ Beware of things that look good and are a delight to the eyes. 

WHAT IS SIN?  

A simple definition is to fall short of the mark. Another description is anything that goes against Godôs 

standard. Sin, in any amount, will distance us from God because He is sinless. In a previous article, it was 

mentioned that some of us do not like sermons that speak of Heaven and Hell because ñthey make us feel 

like sinnersò. Although there are parts of the Bible which are difficult for humans to comprehend, some 

issues are crystal clear. For example, Holy Scriptures clearly identify that, after physical death, there are 

only two places in which to spend eternity ï Heaven or Hell. (Luke 16:21-31, Mark 9:43-47 and Matthew 

5:29 &30) This begs the question, ñWhere will you spend eternity?ò. The scriptures are also clear about our 

sinful nature. Romans 3:23 tells us that all have sinned and fall short of the glory of God. Indeed, this is our 

inheritance from the Garden of Eden.  

Letôs digress for a moment to consider another tenet of the Christian Faith. Some humans have difficulty 

with the virgin birth of Jesus. As humans, we know that it requires a man and a woman to produce a baby. 

The Bible even tells us that a man and a woman shall become one flesh. It is significant to remember that, 

because of our Garden of Eden inheritance, we are born in sin. Logically, therefore, if Jesus was the product 

of Joseph and Mary, rather than the product of the Holy Spirit and Mary, Jesus would be a sinner. Matthew 

1:18 tells us that Jesus was without sin. Hebrews 4:14 &15 ñbut we have one who in every respect has been 

tested as we are, yet without sinò. The fact that a virgin gave birth to Jesus is but another amazing aspect of 

Godôs creation. In the second Psalm, we read, ñYou are my son; today I have begotten youò. 

Isaiah 59 reminds us that your iniquities have been barriers between you and your God, and your sins have 

hidden His face from you so that He does not hear. James 4:17 says anyone who knows the right thing to do 

and fails to do it, commits sin. 1 John 1:8 tells us if we say we have no sin, we deceive ourselves, and the 

truth is not in us. We can sin in word, thought or deed. On a bad day, it is possible to qualify in all three 

categories.  



The Bible tells us the wages of sin is death. (Romans 6:23) This is spiritual death with an outcome of eternal 

damnation in Hell. 

So the question about Eternity continues to arise. Surely we can agree and acknowledge that all of us are 

sinners and as such are separated from God. God lives in Heaven where no sin exists. It would seem then 

that unless we do something about our sins, the only other option to Eternity will be spent in the Lake of Fire 

known as Hell. Again, where will you spend Eternity? 

If this message ended in Part One, it would be a most depressing and bleak ending. Praise God the Gospel 

Message does not end with eternal damnation to Hell. Look for óPart Two - Repentance and Salvationô in 

the Fall 2018 Clarion. 

Queen Street Singers (QSS) will be having their 3rd 
concert at Calvin on Saturday, October 20, 2018 at 
7 p.m.  The title of the show is ñ100 Years of 
Broadwayò.   

There will be Broadway hits from each decade.  
Featured songs include: ñSummertimeò,  ñYouôll 
Never Walk Aloneò,  ñOne Hand, One Heartò, ñThe 
Impossible Dreamò, ñSend in the Clownsò, ñI 
Dreamed a Dreamò and ñSeize the Dayò. 

If you have been to QSS concerts before you will 
know that they are very enjoyable and a lot of fun. 
Invite your friends and family. 

Mark your calendars to save the date. Saturday, October 20, 2018. Tickets will go on sale in the fall.  

 

Canada Youth 2018 (CY2018) - Brock University St. Catharines 
 

Join hundreds of youth, young adults and leaders for five days of soul-satisfying worship, unique 
expressions of faith in both large and small groups, unconventional keynotes and workshops, 
dynamic faith exploration and joyful celebration. If you are interested in attending this event that 
comes only every 2 years, register online at presbyterian.ca/canada-youth-2018.  
 

Support to attend this conference is available from the congregation; please speak to Michael 
Turman or Catherine Jepson, chair of Christian Education, if you want to go. 


